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Board of Trustees
Minutes

	Date:
	19 March 2009

	Time:
	14.00

	Venue:
	The Loggia, V&A

	Present:
	Paul Ruddock (Chairman)

David Adjaye

Edwin Davies

Betty Jackson

Professor Lisa Jardine
	Steve McGuckin
Michelle Ogundehin

Sir Timothy Sainsbury

Samir Shah 

Bob Stefanowksi

	In attendance:
	Mark Jones, Director, V&A
Ian Blatchford, Deputy Director, V&A

David Anderson, Director of Learning & Interpretation, V&A

Moira Gemmill, Director of Projects, Design & Estate, V&A
Jane Lawson, Director of Development

Beth McKillop, Director of Collections, V&A

Damien Whitmore, Director of Public Affairs, V&A
Laura Frampton, Head of Planning, V&A
John Rider, Corporate Governance Manager, V&A (minutes)
Sandra Smith, Head of Conservation, V&A (for item 1)
Marion Kite, Head of Textiles Conservation, V&A (for item 1)

Geoff Marsh, Director of Theatre Collections, V&A (for items 2-3)
Jane Pritchard, Curator of Dance, Theatre Collections, V&A (for items 2-3)

	Apologies:
	Tom Dixon, Professor Sir Christopher Frayling, Erin O’Connor, Dame Marjorie Scardino. 

	1
	Medieval & Renaissance Galleries project –  visit to Textiles Conservation

	1.1
	Trustees, accompanied by Sandra Smith and Marion Kite, visited the Textiles Conservation studio.  They saw work in progress on objects which would be displayed in the completed Medieval and Renaissance Galleries and a range of other objects being prepared for the public programme 2009/10.

	
	

	2
	Declaration of Interests

	2.1
	None.

	2.2
	Bob Stefanowksi was attending his first Board meeting.

	
	

	3
	Diaghilev and the Ballets Russes Exhibition

	3.1
	Jane Pritchard gave a presentation on the exhibition which would be shown at the V&A from 18 September 2010 until January 2011.  The exhibition would showcase the glamour and magic of Serge Diaghilev's Ballets Russes, exploring its origin and legacy 100 years after its first performance.   Diaghilev used avant-garde composers, such as Stravinsky, and designers and artists including such luminaries as George Balanchine, Coco Chanel, Robert Delaunay, Natalia Goncharova, Vaslav Nijinsky and Pablo Picasso.  Threequarters of the objects in the exhibition would be from the V&A’s collections.  The exhibition would tour following its showing at the V&A.

	
	

	4
	V&A Strategic Plan – draft

	4.1.
	A paper had been circulated previously.   Laura Frampton gave a presentation on the draft Plan.  It covered three years (2009/10-2011/12) and took the format of previous plans i.e. maintaining the same four key strategic objectives with themes breaking down the top-level objectives into more meaningful and manageable elements. For each theme, longer-term goals were set relating to 2011/12. The activities that helped the Museum achieve its objectives were outlined in the columns for short-term (2009/10) and medium-term (2010/11) milestones.  Previous plans had covered a five year planning horizon which would have meant the proposed Plan rolling forward to 2014.  But it had been decided not to do that this year and instead to plan for a three-year period up to 2011/12.  That was not to say that the Museum did not have plans past that point – FuturePlan Phase 2 initiatives would take place and exhibitions for that period were already being researched etc.  The decision had been taken mainly because:
i. Trustees had not yet had their strategic planning session (due to take place in May);
ii. the effects of the economic downturn were unknown as were the results of the next Comprehensive Spending Review (for Grant-in-Aid for 2010/11-2012/13) – both of which could significantly affect the Museum’s plans;
iii. FuturePlan Phase 2 was in its early planning stages.
V&A Management Board comments had been incorporated in the draft circulated to the Board.

	4.2
	The Board approved the draft V&A Strategic Plan 2007-2012: 2009/10, subject to any changes suggested by Trustees.

	
	

	5
	V&A Budget

	5.1.
	A paper had been circulated previously.  The Board approved the V&A Budget 2009/10, which had been endorsed by the Trustees’ Finance Committee.

	
	

	6
	Minutes of the Previous meeting (28 January 2009)

	6.1
	The minutes of the meeting were agreed and signed by the Chairman.

	
	

	7
	Matters arising

	7.1
	None.

	
	

	8
	Chairman’s report

	8.1
	The Chairman reported that the Trustees’ session with V&A senior staff, away from the Museum, to discuss V&A long-term strategy would take place on 12 May at the Royal College of Art.  Trustees were invited to notify the Chairman of any items for discussion

	8.2
	Papers had been circulated previously on two proposed major acquisitions.  The Board agreed to proceed with the fundraising proposals in both cases.

	8.3
	The Chairman reported that he had put Rhian Harris (Director of the V&A Museum of Childhood) in touch with the Prague Toy Museum to explore the possibility of showing its Barbie exhibition at the V&A.

	
	

	9
	Director’s report

	9.1
	The Report had been circulated previously.  The Director highlighted the following points:
i. The Sackler Centre had been nominated for The Art Fund Prize 2009.
ii. A grant had been received from Toshiba for a Mazarin Chest gallery interactive.

iii. The Museum of Childhood had been awarded a grant by the Big Lottery towards the ‘Family Explorers’ project.

iv. Work had begun on the traffic management element of the Exhibition Road project.

v. He and Moira Gemmill had attended a seminar about future co-operation between the V&A and Dundee.  In discussions they had reaffirmed the V&A’s position that it would not get involved in either raising money for the capital project or running any venue.
vi. Visitor profiling for the Fashion v Sport exhibition had been completed.

vii. The first meeting of the V&A African Curators group had taken place in January. 

viii. A number of exhibition collaboration proposals were being considered between the V&A and museums in Russia, India and China.  In particular, curators from the Kremlin Museum would be visiting the V&A in April to explore the possibility of putting together a Tudor and early Stuart exhibition from the V&A’s collections to be shown in Moscow; in turn, the V&A would show an exhibition of vestments of Russian Patriarchs.
ix. The National Museums Online Learning Project had been launched successfully by Sir Christopher Frayling in February.

x. He had met George Entwistle (Head of Knowledge), Ayesha Mohideen (Head of Multi-Platform Commissioning) and Judith Nichol (Partner Development Manager, Knowledge) from the BBC, to explore ways that the two organisations could work together.
xi. An evaluation of the Cold War Modern exhibition had been carried out; one of the main findings was that the title had not been readily understood.  It was agreed that Trustees would be presented with proposed exhibition titles and have an opportunity to comment.
xii. Visit numbers from April 2008 to the first week of March 2009, were 8% down on the same period in 2007/08, although the February half-term week had been particularly successful.
xiii. The Royal Academy of Arts had lent the V&A ‘The Sluggard’ by Lord Leighton, on long loan.  It replaced ‘Athlete struggling with a python’, by Leighton, which had been returned to Tate Britain.

xiv. The V&A had acquired ‘My Heroes’, an early piece by Grayson Perry.

xv. He had met the Indian Minister for Culture who was keen that the Indian Life and Landscape exhibition should travel to further venues in India.
xvi. Charles Jencks was helping the V&A with its forthcoming Postmodernism exhibition.

xvii. Art Angel were interested in staging an event at Blythe House.
xviii. The Shanghai 2010 exhibition was making progress.

xix. American museums were having a difficult time in the current economic climate.

	
	

	10
	Reports from Committees & V&A Enterprises Ltd

	10.1
	Buildings Strategy:

i. FuturePlan phase 1 projects were proceeding as follows:-
a. The Theatre and Performance Galleries had opened on time and on budget.
b. Ceramics Galleries phase 1, section 1, had been completed in February – completion of section 2 was imminent.
c. Medieval & Renaissance Galleries section 1 had been completed.
ii. Arup were working on an updated scheme for the Exhibition Road building and should be ready to present to the Committee in April.
iii. The Committee had discussed options for the refurbishment of Gallery 40 (Fashion Court), including a feasibility study on relighting, repainting and opening up the dome.  This and other options for the space would be discussed further at the Trustees’ ‘away’ session in May.

	10.2
	The Director acknowledged that fashion was a priority for FuturePlan Phase 2 but that Photography, 20th and 21st Century Design, and the historical collections of European and Asian flat art were also priorities.  It was proposed that at the ‘awayday’, Trustees would have an opportunity to discuss FuturePlan phase 2.

	10.3
	Development – a Report had been circulated previously.  In addition:

i. 
A number of pledges had been confirmed including £2m towards the Furniture Galleries project.
ii.
A number of prospects had been approached for funding towards the shortfall of the Ceramics Galleries phase 1.

iii. 
Sponsorship was being sought for a number of exhibitions including Telling Tales and Grace Kelly.
iv. 
Membership of the Director’s Circle was running above target.

v.
Membership of The Friends of the V&A had dropped as most of those who had joined during the Golden Age of Couture exhibition, held from September 2007 to January 2008, had not renewed.
vi.
The Art Fund had generously part-funded the Edmund de Waal Ceramics Installation.

	10.4
	Finance.  It was reported that:

i. Bob Stefanowski had agreed to take over as Committee Chairman from Eddie Davies.
ii. Ian Blatchford would arrange a meeting with the Whiteley family intermediary to discuss the issue of the amounts outstanding from the Whiteley Trust.
iii. Five prospective fund managers had been interviewed.
iv. The Committee had approved the V&A Budget 2009/10 to go forward for approval at the main Board Meeting of Trustees (see paragraph 5.1 above).  

	10.5
	V&A Enterprises Ltd – minutes had been circulated previously.  In addition:
i. The Board had had a presentation on a five-year plan for on-line trading.  It was noted that V&A on-line sales had grown 68%, year-on-year, and were now the highest achieved by any of the major London national museums and galleries, viz. BM, Tate, National Gallery, Science Museum, Natural History Museum.  The Board had been impressed and commended Jo Prosser for building a good brand.
ii. The Board had had a presentation on the new bookshop, which would be located within the Temporary Exhibitions Shop.
iii. Management of Corporate Hire would be transferred from VAE to the Development Department.

	
	

	11
	Any other business

	11.1
	Next meeting: Thursday 21 May 2009.


John Rider
 May 2009
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